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MEMBERSHIP RENEWALS 
 

By:  Sue Verwest 
 

   It is not too late to renew your Membership and still 
be eligible for the Early Renewal Drawing Prize.    
   
RSOs:  To maintain your RSO status your renewal 
must reach us by MARCH 31.     
 
   Membership Renewal Forms can be found on our 
website (www.tcsa.info) -- top of the page -- Join / 
Renew tab; then click on Renewal Form in item # 2.  
Membership Renewal Forms are also available at the 
Rose-Iris Range and Shotgun. 
 

Donations – Always Appreciated (100% of Donations 
go directly to the Range)  
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 

 

ROSE-IRIS RANGE 
 

Hours of Operation 
  9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

 

Wednesday, Friday, Saturday, Sunday  
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 
 

DAYLIGHTS SAVINGS – MARCH 10 
 

 
 

Official Newsletter of the Rattlesnake Mountain Shooting Facility and the Tri-Cities Shooting Association, Inc. 

GENERAL INFORMATION:  
 

Web:  www.tcsa.info 
 

Mailing Address: 
 

       TCSA 
       P.O. Box 785 
       Richland, WA  99352 

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 

By:  Mark Verwest 
 

   The TCSA is trying to get a Youth Shooting Event 
going.  Check out the Article by Dave McNeal on   
page 3. 
 

   The Rose-Iris parking lot will be paved this Spring.  
This will entail the closure of the Rose-Iris Range for 
about 4 days.  Closures will be posted on our web page 
when we have a specific time frame. 
 

   The construction of the new 100-Meter .22LR Range 
will also begin this Spring.  It should not involve any 
closures to our current Ranges. 
 

   An Archery Range has been approved by the TCSA 
Board and Safety Committee.  See Mark Monopoli’s 
Article on page 7. 
 

   With better weather on the way, there are many 
different Shooting Events scheduled at our Ranges.  
Check out the Events Calendar for times and dates. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 
 

 

TCSA PUBLIC MEETING 
 

THURSDAY, MARCH 14  
7:00 p.m.   

 

RICHLAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 
(Conference Rooms A & B) 

 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 

 
The SHOTGUN RANGE will be CLOSED on 

March 31 – Easter Sunday 
 
 
 
  
 

 

 

TCSA  OFFICERS 
 

Mark Verwest          President           509.735.1662 mverwest1662@charter.net   
George Hager          Vice-President  979.229.1615 george.hager@gmail.com  
Mark Monopoli          Secretary           509-531-6929 mark.monopoli@outlook.com 
Randy Bayuk           Treasurer           509.727.0177 g34_shooter@icloud.com  
Mike Ensminger       Chief RSO         509.521.9628 chiefrso@tcsa.info  
Dan Martini          Mbr at Large     509.627.3198 dantini@charter.net    
Chuck Nay                Oper. Officer     509.572.7115 chuckmail60@gmail.com  
Rose-Iris Toberg       President Emeritus 

MARCH 

2024 
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TCSA FACILITIES 
 

ROSE-IRIS RANGE – A 100-yard range with 20 covered firing 
points.  This day use Range Safety Officer supervised facility is 
operated for public use on a regularly scheduled basis 
Wednesdays, Fridays, Saturdays and Sundays.  
 

RIMFIRE PLINKING RANGE – A 50-yard 22-caliber Range 
Safety Officer supervised Shooting Range with reactive 

targets.   
 

CENTERFIRE PLINKING RANGE – A 50-yard handgun 
pistol/revolver RSO supervised range with reactive targets for 
firearms using black powder or standard pistol cartridges.   
 

COWBOY / PRACTICAL PISTOL BAYS – Ranges consisting 
of 13 bays of varying lengths designed to support a variety of 
action shooting disciplines such as; Practical (IPSC/ USPSA) 
3-Gun Sports and Cowboy (SASS) groups.   
Cowboy Action Rep. – Charles Kissler – 509.783.8505 
                                     Nelson Thomas – 509.727.4678 
Practical Pistol Rep. – Curt Berger – 541.720.7826 
 

1000-YARD, HIGH-POWER RANGE – A Range consisting of 
100, 200, 300, 600, 800, 900 & 1000-yard firing lines that can 
support 20 firing stations on each firing line (utilizes manned 
target operation). The 400-yard line has 5 firing stations and 
the 500-yard line has 10 firing stations. This Range supports 
High-Power Rifle, Long Range PALMA and Precision Shooting 
Events of various disciplines, including 50-Caliber. 
High-Power Rep. – John Julian – 509.308.0376 
 

HUNTER EDUCATION RANGE:  This Range has been 
designed to support Hunter Education Training Classes and 
also has a practical field exercise area containing obstacles 
hunters could expect to encounter in the field.  The covered 
firing line can be used independently by current RSO’s as an 
overflow from the Rose-Iris Range and may be available for 
RSO supervised public event use when not being used for the 
conduct of Hunter Education Classes. 
Hunter Ed. Rep. – Randy Absolon – 509.845.3632 
 

PRIMITIVE USE RANGE: - A Range Area for muzzle loading 
and primitive Sagebrush Free Trappers reenactment events 
with parking, staging and various range areas. 
Primitive Range Rep. – Clint Bouslaugh – 509.585.6415 
 

SHOTGUN RANGE:  Includes a set of two ATA regulation 
Trap Fields, two Skeet Ranges and a Sporting Clay Range 
supporting five firing stations and a Pattern Board. 
Shotgun Rep. – Mark Monopoli – 509.531.6929 

 
 
 

“WELCOME” NEW MEMBERS 
 

   Welcome!  In this Newsletter you can find the contact 
information for the Board Members and above you can find 
contact information for the different Ranges.  The Ranges were 
built and are maintained by volunteers.  We encourage you to 
get involved and be a part of TCSA. 
 

   New members from this past month should have already 
received their membership card(s).  If you have not received 
your card, contact Sue Verwest at membership@tcsa.info or 
509.735.1662. 
 

   Check out our TCSA web site www.tcsa.info for a variety of 
information.  The Newsletter is posted on the web site the 
beginning of each month. 

 

HUNTER EDUCATION AND 
SAFETY ASSOCIATION 

 

By:  Randy Absolon 
 

   We completed our January Traditional 
Class.  We ended up with ten students 
in Class.  There were a few people that 
had to drop out at the last minute, but 
there were also five no-shows.  That was disappointing, 
because those people prevented someone on the 
waiting list from attending the class.   
 

   We will hold evaluations for students who have 
completed the Online Course on March 16, April 6 and 
May 11.  Registration is currently open for the March 
and May sessions.  We anticipate holding another 
Traditional Class in June.  Our classes and those 
offered by other instructor teams are all listed on the 
WDFW website.   
 

   RSOs using the HESA Range are expected to sign in 
at the Rose-Iris Range before going over to the HESA 
Range to shoot.  You are also expected to clean up 
when you are done shooting, including returning target 
stands to the Rose-Iris Range House and picking up 
brass. 
 

   Always remember to treat every firearm as if it was 
loaded, control the direction of your muzzle, be sure of 
your target and what lies beyond it, keep your finger off 
the trigger until you are ready to shoot and never cross 
an obstacle with a loaded firearm.   
 

   If you have questions about our Hunter Education 
Classes contact me at: randyabsolon@gmail.com.   
 
 

 
 
 

 

Hearing and Eye protection 
required when shooting! 

 
 

 
 
 

Rattlesnake Mountain Shooting Facility/TCSA 
https://www.facebook.com/RMSFTCSA/. 

 
Contact Robbie or Mike Ensminger with 
questions or comments at ChiefRSO@tcsa.info  

 
 
ALL MEMBERS MUST show a current Membership 
Card to the RSO on duty upon arrival at the Range.  
Membership Cards need to be shown at all Ranges 
and all Events or you will be required to pay the 
non-member Range Use Fee.  EVERYONE must 
sign-in! 

 

mailto:membership@tcsa.info
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:randyabsolon@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/RMSFTCSA/
mailto:ChiefRSO@tcsa.info
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CHIEF RSO REPORT 
 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
 

   Many of you have probably noticed the rough 
condition of the bench at the Centerfire 
Plinking Bay.  We now have an Eagle Scout 
candidate that has signed up to put in a new 
bench that should better survive our surprisingly harsh 
weather.  Look for the new bench in the next month or 
two. 
 

   In that vein, if you see something that needs repair or 
could be improved at the Range and you would like to 
volunteer to do something about it, please contact Mark 
Verwest, Chuck Nay or me.  The TCSA is an all-
volunteer organization and we are always looking for 
ways to make it better and especially for people willing to 
help make it happen. 
 

 
 
 
 

RSO Questions / Concerns 
Chief RSO - Mike Ensminger 

chiefrso@tcsa.info or 509.521.9628 
 

 
 

 

RSO - ROSE-IRIS DUTY DAY 
SCHEDULING FOR 2024 TO 2025 

 

   Rose-Iris RSO’s – Once you have received your new 
Membership Card for 2024 / 2025 you are then able to 
schedule your 3 Duty Days for the year.  The sooner you 
renew, the more choices you will have !   
 

 

 
ADVANTAGES OF BEING A 

RSO AND THE NEXT RSO CLASS 
 

By:  Dan Martini 
 

   To become a TCSA RSO, you need to have and 
maintain your TCSA Membership, complete an 8-hour 
Class and volunteer to stand 3 days per year at the 
Rose-Iris General Purpose Range on a Wednesday, 
Friday, Saturday or Sunday.  You choose which of those 
three days you will be able to meet. 
 

   The advantages of being a RSO and obligating 
yourself as a volunteer at TCSA means that on days 
when the Range is not open to the general public - YOU 
- as a RSO can use the Range.  Having gone through 
the RSO Training Class and volunteering your time you 
are able to go to the Range any time you like! 
 

  For more information and to get your name on the list 
for the next RSO Class contact Dan Martini at 
dantini@charter.net. 
 

OPPORTUNITIES FOR YOUTH 
SHOOTING SPORTS TEAMS AND 

CLUBS 
 

By:  Dave McNeal 
 

   As part of our initiative to develop a Youth Club within 
TCSA, we invited Col. Curt Wichers and cadets from 
the Kennewick Air Force Junior ROTC program to visit 
RMSF on President's Day.  Unfortunately, the weather 
precluded our plans to provide a firearms experience at 
Rose-Iris, but the group was able to tour all our 
facilities.  Col. Wichers is giving us an opportunity to 
interact further with the cadets who have interest in 
shooting sports. 
 

   "The Kennewick High School JROTC program has 
an air rifle program at the school with practices Monday, 
Wednesday and Friday from 3:30 to 5:00. Volunteers 
would be welcome to mentor the students. Our league 
has matches 5 times per year and we could use a 
Range Officer volunteer. Anyone interested in promoting 
sport shooting and helping is welcome to contact 
Curt.wichers@ksd.org for more details."   
 

Contact Dave McNeal for more information: 
mcnealendofthetrail@gmail.com  
 

 
 

RATTLESNAKE MOUNTAIN 
STEEL SHOOTERS 

 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
 

   The weather was nice, and as a result, we 
had 54 guns represented at the February 
Match.  The next Match will be on March 3, 
shooter's meeting at 9:15. 
 
   Sign-ups are at the Range the morning of the Match, 
but if you would like us to start a squad for you ahead of 
time, send an email to mikeberta4@gmail.com with 
names and whether each is shooting 1 or 2 guns.  As 
usual, Juniors (under 17 and under) shoot free. 
 
 
 

 

COWBOY ACTION 
 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
  

   We had no Match in February as too 
many of our local shooters were out of 
town for a match in Arizona.  We will be 
back on the normal schedule in March, 
with a Cowboy Shoot on March 23 and a Wild Bunch 
Match on the 30th.  Shooter's meeting is at 9:00 a.m. 
 
 
 
 

mailto:chiefrso@tcsa.info
mailto:dantini@charter.net
mailto:Curt.wichers@ksd.org
mailto:mcnealendofthetrail@gmail.com
mailto:mikeberta4@gmail.com
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HIGH-POWER 
 

By:  Dave Baalman 
 

   Wow where did the offseason go?  All my plans for 
dryfire practice and ammo loading failed to follow 
through on themselves and here I am scrambling to get 
ammo ready for the season! 
 

   Our annual Match Directors’ Meeting is scheduled 
for Wednesday March 6 at 7 p.m. at Rogers Surveying 
Inc, 1455 Columbia Park Trail, Richland. We will also 
have an official vote on new officers for the High-Power 
group. We have currently got volunteers for each 
position, but if you want to volunteer for something 
please show up. We promise not to make anything a 
lifetime appointment. 
 

   March starts the busy time of the year for sure. On the 
Centerfire side of things, we’ve got a 1MOA Steel Match 
(1000 yard) on March 3, and the Korean War Memorial 
Service Rifle Match March 9 - 10.  Note there is a 
special prize for the top M1 in that Match, so gear up 
accordingly!  Then there is a 600-yard Mid-Range 
Match on the 15th and a V2 Points Series Long 
Range on the 16th. We round out the month with a 300-
yard Open Any Rifle on the 30th. 
 

   On the smallbore side of things, we have a Dewar 
Match on the 5th, a Vintage Smallbore on the 7th, a 
50-yard USBR on the 12th, a 50-yard ARA on the 14th, 
a 100/200-yard Smallbore on the 17th AND a 
Precision Rifle Rimfire also on the 17th (on the HESA 
Range), an ELR 22 on the 23rd and round it out with a 
100-yard Mini-Palma on the 26th. 
 

   As you can see Smallbore is pretty busy, thus the 
planned construction of our new Smallbore Range 
coming soon. On that note I am looking for anyone 
interested in shooting 3 position, 4 position or prone 
(traditional) smallbore. I will volunteer to run the Match if 
there is any interest, just shoot me an email. We will 
probably start small with just 1-2 matches per year, and 
then expand from there if there’s interest. 
 

 
 
 
 

The full schedule is available at 
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/.  You can see a full 
description of each Match on our website as well 
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/match-descriptions 

 
High-Power Contacts: 
Mike Sowa:  High-Power Chairman 
MikeSowa@ix.netcom.com 
Andrew Clark:  High-Power Treasurer 
clarkand25@gmail.com 
Robert Lougee:  High-Power RSO 
RPLougee@protonmail.com 
Ron Jorgensen:  High-Power Webmaster 
rjorge@charter.net 
Dave Baalman:  Newsletter 
509.528.0183 / dpbaalman@msn.com 
 

PRIMITIVE RANGE 
 

 
 

By:  Clint Bouslaugh 
 

   The February Shoot was a little on the cool and windy 
side. Luckily it was dry and a fair day for shooting.  
 

   Our March shoot will be on March 16 from 
9:00 to noon. I will have shamrock targets 
available for a St. Patrick’s Day celebratory 
shoot.  Come on out and enjoy the morning burning 
powder. If you have never shot a muzzleloader and are 
curious about it, drop by and try one out. 
 
 

KEEP THE RANGE CLEAN 
 

     Keep YOUR Range clean of trash and 
spent cartridges.  Garbage cans are available.  
Please be sure the enclosure tops are closed 
so the garbage can’t blow out.  Buckets are 
provided for spent cartridges. 
 

     Take a moment to clean up after yourself when you 
are done shooting. 

 
 
 

 
 

PRACTICAL PISTOL 
 

By:  Pam Harper 
 

   The Inland Empire Sectional Match 
will be held June 15 - 16. The Match is sold out! Thank 
You to all that registered so quickly! For those that did not 
get in, please register to get on the waitlist.  March - May is 
when work schedules and other conflicts with the Match 
arise and people drop out. I can then start approving the 
people on the waitlist. 
https://practiscore.com/2024-inland-empire-
sectional/register 
 

USPSA National Range Officers Institute, NROI, has a 
website that has valuable information about the Rules and 
interpretations of the Rules. Check it out at https://nroi.org 
  

TIDBITS:  When you get new equipment, check to make 
sure it meets the sport’s Division requirements. Nobody 
wants to start a Match by adjusting their equipment to meet 
Division requirements right before their first stage.  
 

NATIONAL NEWS:  www.uspsa.org 
 

The dates for USPSA Nationals 2024 can be found here 
https://uspsa.org/nationals  
 

The USPSA Rules as of March 1, 2023 can be downloaded 
to your phone: 
https://uspsa.org/viewer/USPSA-Competition-Rules.pdf. 
The USPSA Rules Change Log is located here: 
https://uspsa.org/viewer/USPSA-Competition-Rules-
Change-Log.pdf  
  

https://www.tcsahighpower.org/
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/match-descriptions
mailto:MikeSowa@ix.netcom.com
mailto:clarkand25@gmail.com
mailto:RPLougee@protonmail.com
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mailto:dpbaalman@msn.com
https://practiscore.com/2024-inland-empire-sectional/register
https://practiscore.com/2024-inland-empire-sectional/register
https://nroi.org/
http://www.uspsa.org/
https://uspsa.org/nationals
https://uspsa.org/viewer/USPSA-Competition-Rules.pdf
https://uspsa.org/viewer/USPSA-Competition-Rules-Change-Log.pdf
https://uspsa.org/viewer/USPSA-Competition-Rules-Change-Log.pdf
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LOCAL NEWS: 
 

   All EWPSA match results can be found here 
(Practiscore.com):  https://bit.ly/EWPSAscores 
 

   2-Gun Team Match February 10.  We had 22 teams 
(scores on practiscore are by team) with 43 shooters for 
the Team Match (one teammate no-showed, so one of 
my RO regulars from Ellensburg pulled double-duty on 
two teams) 
 

Top 3 Teams and people: 
Team High Life: Brian Humann and Matt Newburn 
Team Oni Tajii: Grant Fujimoto and Kelly Hill 
Team Wanna Bee's: Don and Chris Tripplet 
 

   The EWPSA Monthly Match February 18 had 59 
competitors with 7/9 USPSA Divisions represented. The 
Division winners were:  Open: Ryan Barnes (overall 
winner); Carry Optics: Jim Speedy; Limited: JD 
Thomas; Limited Optics: Gen Quale; PCC: Mike 
Czebotar and Production: Latu Moala; and Single 
Stack: Christopher Horsethief. 
 

   The Monthly 2-Gun Match February 24 had 26 
competitors with 5 Divisions. The Division winners were: 
Open: Gen Quale; Armored: D. Fedoruk; Heavy Metal: 
Kevin Bensema; Limited: K. Steiling; Tactical: I. 
Sanchez. 
 

COMING UP:  
All upcoming EWPSA matches and registrations can be 
found here 
(Practiscore.com):  https://bit.ly//EWPSAmatches 
 

EWPSA will be hosting: 
 

   SCSA Steel Challenge Match March 10. Gates will 
be open by 9 a.m. and there will be a shooter’s meeting 
at 9:30 a.m. We start shooting after the shooters 
meeting. The Match will be $20 for non-members, $15 
for TCSA members. Shooting a second gun is $5. 
Refunds will be given for cancellations minus $2. 
 

   EWPSA USPSA Monthly Match March 17. Gates will 
open at 9:00 a.m., shooters meeting at 9:30 a.m., 
shooting begins at 10:00 a.m. The Match cost is $20 
members / $25 non-members. More details on 
Practiscore.  
 

   Monthly 2-Gun Match April 4. Sign-in begins at 9:30 
a.m. Shooting begins at 10:00 a.m. The Match cost is 
$25. More details on Practiscore.   
 

Check out our Inland Empire Section News at: 
https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=
bookmarks 
 

Check out local news on Facebook – 
Eastern Washington Practical Shooters Association 
 

Any questions or comments can be directed to Curt 
Berger at bergercj@icloud.com 
 
 

NEWSLETTER / CALENDAR / 
WEBSITE  

 

By:  Sue Verwest 
 

      The Newsletter is posted to the website the first few 
days of each month.  The Newsletter is accessible to 
everyone for FREE and can easily be printed off our 
website. 
 

   The Calendar of Events is on our website and by 
clicking on the colored Event on the Calendar you can get 
more information about that particular Event.  You can view 
the Calendar by Month – Week – List.  These Tabs are 
listed next to the current month.   
    

   Our Homepage has the current weather conditions for the 
Range.  Check the temperature and current wind speed.  
 

   Check out the Shooting Venue tabs! 
 

   There is a “For Sale” page for current TCSA Members. 
 

   The secure part of the website (RSOs only), RSOs can 
see their own information on the RSO Dashboard Page.  
This page will show the Duty Days you have chosen. 
 

    Under the Request Duty Swap an RSO can view who is 
scheduled for a duty day on any particular day.  This page 
is also used to Request a Duty Day Swap. 
 

www.tcsa.info 
 

 
 

 
 

TEN RULES OF SAFE GUN HANDLING 
 

1. Always keep the muzzle pointed in a safe direction 
2. Firearms should be unloaded when not in use 
3. Do not rely on your gun’s “safety” 
4. Be sure of your target and what’s beyond 
5. Use correct ammunition 
6. If your gun fails to fire when the trigger is pulled, 

handle with care 
7. Always wear eye and hearing protection when 

shooting 
8. Be sure the barrel is clear of obstructions before 

shooting 
9. Do not alter or modify your gun and have your 

guns serviced regularly 
10. Learn the mechanical and handling characteristics 

of the firearm you are using 

 

 

 
 

TCSA HATS are available at the Rose Iris 
Range.  They are $20.00 each (includes tax) 

 
 
 

https://bit.ly/EWPSAscores
https://bit.ly/EWPSAmatches
https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=bookmarks
https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=bookmarks
https://www.facebook.com/Eastern-Washington-Practical-Shooters-Association-106584939369485/
mailto:bergercj@icloud.com
http://www.tcsa.info/
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SHOTGUN REPORT 
 

By:  Mark Monopoli 
 

 

   All in all, February went pretty well I think.  The 
weather has been somewhat agreeable but for a little bit 
of rain and slightly chilly temperatures.  All of the 
machines appear to be working pretty well and we are 
burning through targets at a pretty good clip. 
 

   You may have noticed some targets in the field to the 
west of the shop building at Shotgun.  That would be the 
new Archery Range that was championed by John 
Wilgus.  Look for the Archery Report in the other part of 
the Rattler for more information. 
   

   Now that we’ve got all that new and exciting stuff out of 
the way, onto Shotgun goings-on!  Truth be told, there’s 
not a whole lot going on.  I know, but a boring month 
means everything is working.  We did have a very robust 
turnout the second week of February as we collected 
323 tokens across the four fields.  Our average for this 
time of year is 200 per week, so that was nice to see.  
You can thank the good weather that week for those 
numbers. 
 

   A lot of those tokens are coming from the trap fields 
right now.  With the popularity of the Sunday 50 Bird 
Handicap Shoots and the subsequent practice rounds 
our little non-league league is doing quite well at bringing 
out the shooters.  Even more importantly, it is a fun time 
getting together and having everyone take it just serious 
enough.  No matter your ability, or if you’ve never shot 
trap before, come on out and join the fun every Sunday 
at 9:00 a.m.  We usually shoot until noon-ish, but the 
Range is open until 3:00 p.m. 
 

   This past week marked Week 1 for the new series of 
the afore-mentioned Sunday 50 Bird Handicap Shoots 
and the Klages Buddy Shoots.  Each and every 
Sunday we all get together for a nice little 50 bird trap 
shoot where everyone starts on the 20 yard line.  If you 
do well and win, you move back 2 yards for the following 
weeks.  Do kind of well and take second place, you only 
have to move back 1 yard.  As the weeks go on the 
handicap system starts to work its magic and even the 
playing field for the shooters participating.  Following the 
conclusion of the 50 Bird shoot we’ve been putting 
together the Klages Buddy Shoot from the 27-yard line.  
Essentially, we take first and last, team them up, and the 
same with second, third and so on.  You get to back your 
buddy up and try to score the best score you can from 
the 27-yard line.  It’s challenging and pretty darn fun all 
at the same time. 
 

   The first Week saw John Wilgus take the win with a 
high score of a 48 while Jay Judy shot a 46 for second 
place.  John will be moving back to the 22-yard line while 
Jay will be moving back to the 21.   
 

   As mentioned prior, the Shotgun Range has been 
pretty quiet as of late.  Which means I’m going to run out 
of things to write about.  So, just like most of my papers 
in college, I will start to fill. 
 

   Actually, we have a couple of things about opening the 
Range on non-public days to discuss.  One advantage of 
being an RSO is that you get to shoot whenever you’d 
like.  But if you shoot you need to close down the Range 
just like any of your other duty days.  Machines need to 
be left full, empty boxes need to be removed from the 
houses and everything needs to be locked up and shut 
off properly.  Please do not change adjustments on the 
machines.  Skeet targets and Trap targets are thrown at 
a certain speed, adjust your shooting to the targets, not 
the other way around.  If you have non-members out at 
the Range with you, yes, they still have to pay the Daily 
Range Use Fee.  As always, everyone needs to sign in, 
whether they are shooting or not.  In closing, if you have 
a question or need direction, please feel free to call me.  
My number is posted at the RSO Desk and will be in 
each house soon.  I’d much rather take a phone call then 
replace a hydraulic motor, again.  Last but not least, yes 
you need to stop and put the chain back up as you leave 
the Shotgun Range.  (Note from Sue Verwest – this chain is very heavy) 

 

   All in all, we’ve been pretty good about things, but 
sometimes we might get a little lax on our post-shooting 
duties.  Thank you to all of our Range Safety Officers for 
opening the Range in good and bad weather.  Together 
we have one of the nicest Shotgun Ranges in the PNW. 
 

   Finally, we have Hero Volunteer of the Month!  
We’re giving this to a couple of people this month.  John 
Dyes and Tom Walchuk have been doing a great job of 
cleaning the fields on a weekly basis.  Not quite as good 
as Ron Geiger did, but they’re young and just getting 
their feet wet.  They’ll get there.  Next, we have Mike 
Inglima and John Wilgus who have been going out and 
tackling some of the smaller jobs that popup.  Notably 
they have been working on painting the yardage number 
on the trap fields.  Sure, they started in the middle, and 
then ran out of paint, but what is done looks perfect.  
Thanks, guys, for your help! 
 

SHOTGUN RANGE HOURS 
Wednesday – 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

Saturday and Sunday -- 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 
   

   Current weather conditions at the Range can be found 
at www.tcsashotgun.com and www.tcsa.info.   

 
   Thanks for reading!  Feel free to drop me an email at 
mark.monopoli@outlook.com. 
 

Like us on Facebook!  Or don’t… 

@rattlesnakemountainshotgun  
 
 

The Shotgun Range will be CLOSED on 
March 31 – Easter Sunday 

 
 

http://www.tcsashotgun.com/
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:mark.monopoli@outlook.com
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ARCHERY REPORT 
 

By:  Mark Monopoli 
 

   Shotgun Range, non-shotgun goings on.  You may 
have noticed some 3-D archery targets in the field to the 
West of the shop building at Shotgun.  That would be the 
newly approved and ready to use Archery Range that 
was spearheaded by John Wilgus.  The TCSA Board 
voted to approve the installation of the Archery Range at 
the February Board Meeting.   
 

   John has been collecting targets over the past year or 
so and has donated them to be used on the new Range.  
The more targets the better, so if you have any laying 
around and would like to donate them, they will be gladly 
accepted. 
 

   The Archery Range will only be available to current 
RSO’s and their guests.  It is not currently available 
for use by the general public.  The sign-in sheet for 
Archery will be in the Shotgun Range House, where all 
users will need to sign-in and any range fees for non-
members will be collected.  There will be an established 
firing line along the North side of the old access road 
that used to go to the road to High Power.  The Archery 
Range will extend 100 yards to the Northwest-ish.  See 
the map. 
 

   TARGET Arrows only.  No broadhead or hunting 
tips allowed.  The full set of rules and regulations will be 
posted with the sign-in sheet at Shotgun.  Like all the 
TCSA Ranges, all visitors need to sign-in, whether they 
are shooting or not. 
 

   If you have any questions, want to help out, or wish to 
donate some targets, get in touch with John Wilgus at 
509.205.0357 or at brdslayr@charter.net  

 
 

APPROVED RANGE RULES FOR ARCHERY 
 

• Only current RSO’s, and their guests may use the 

Archery Range at this time. 

• Range Use and Agreement form will be located at the 

Shotgun RSO desk.  This form is separate from the 

Shotgun form. 

• All RO/RSOs and their guests, including children 

under 18 accessing the Archery Range must sign the 

Range Use and Agreement form located at the RSO 

Station in the Shotgun Range house, even if already 

signed in elsewhere on the range. The RO/RSO is 

responsible for providing RSO safety oversight of 

their non-RO/RSO guests while they are on the 

Archery Range. Eye protection is required while 

shooting. The RO/RSO is also responsible for the 

collection and deposition of the nonmember $10 Daily 

Use Fees of their guests in the Shotgun safe. 

• Eye protection is required at all times while on the 

Archery Range. 

• The red flag at the Shotgun Range will be used while 

the Archery Range is open. 

• Maximum target range is 100 yards. 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 

LIFE / PATRON / BENEFACTOR MEMBERS 
 

  Thank you to those who have already updated for the 
year.  You only need to update if you are an RSO and 
want to keep your Access Key Card activated.  Email 
Sue Verwest at membership@tcsa.info with your current 
address and phone number to keep your Access Key 
Card active.   
 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 

 
Renew your Membership by March 31 to be included in 

the Early Renewal Drawing 
 
 

YOU may be the winner of the  
Early Renewal Prize 

 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 

 
 

Check out the “For Sale” items on our web-site  
www.tcsa.info 

 

Send your “For Sale” or “Wanted” items to 
membership@tcsa.info 

 
 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 

 

mailto:brdslayr@charter.net
mailto:membership@tcsa.info
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:membership@tcsa.info

